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ECONOMY AND ENVIRONMENT SCRUTINY PANEL,

3rd December 2015


PRESENT: Councillor Baker (Chair)

Councillors Caffrey, D Foster,  Press, Tagg (substitute for Councillor Benton), Taylor
31 PROSPEROUS TOWNS, STRONG COMMUNITIES – PROPOSALS FOR TOWN BOARDS – CABINET DECISION CALLED-IN UNDER OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PROCEDURE RULE 21
At its meeting on 16th November 2015 Cabinet considered a report on Prosperous Towns, Strong Communities – Proposals for Town Boards and Cabinet at Minute Number 64/B49 resolved that:
(a) Town Boards be established to take forward co-ordinated regeneration working with local communities in our main town centres of Halifax, Brighouse, Elland, Sowerby Bridge, Todmorden and Hebden Bridge; 

(b) the broad remit of each Town Board be based on Terms of Reference set out at Appendix A of the joint written report;

(c) the Economy and Investment Panel be requested to consider the appropriate allocation of the £800,000 agreed at Budget Council in March 2015 for the development of market towns, including appropriate allocation against Town Board proposals; 

(d) the Todmorden Town Board be aligned to the new Town Boards with membership agreed in the same way as all others; and

(e) each Town Board be requested to build upon existing arrangements for decision making and engagement in each of Calderdale’s main town centres, and determines community anchor organisations to participate in the Boards, following open recruitment in each Town. 

The above decision was called-in by Councillor Baker, as a Member of the Scrutiny Panel, along with Councillors Battye and Mrs Greenwood under the provisions of Overview and Scrutiny Procedure Rule 21 for review by this Scrutiny Panel.  
The reason for the call-in was to allow the Scrutiny Panel to consider whether there was a need to evaluate the Todmorden Development Board and learn lessons from it, to review current local partnerships and groups and negotiate the fit with Development Boards and asked whether the local groups could become the Development Board, and to ensure that Town Boards were open to the public and encourage the public to participate.

In addressing the call-in, Councillor Baker, stated why the decision should be re-examined, stating that the Panel should consider whether there was a link between how neighbourhood plans would work alongside the Town Boards.

Councillor B Collins, Deputy Leader and Cabinet Member for Regeneration and Economic Development, attended the meeting and addressed the Panel advising that there was an opportunity to continue the work of regeneration in Calderdale’s principal towns. This was a developing process which would provide a link between the voluntary and community sector organisations. The first phase of the roll out of the Town Boards focused on sustaining the work in Todmorden and initiating the Town Board programme in Halifax, Sowerby Bridge and Elland. However, the Brighouse Echo had recently reported the advantages of developing Town Boards in support of development in the area and working closely with Ward Councillors. Market Towns were particularly important to ensure that there was a strong local voice, each area would have its own development strategy. In conclusion Councillor Collins advised that the Town Board programme offered Calderdale the opportunity to deliver a consistent and coherent approach to communities being involved in and leading on the development of their own town centres.

During discussion Members discussed the following:
· would the existing Todmorden Development Board become the ‘new’ Town Board, would there be any duplication? In response, Officers advised, that the existing Todmorden Development Board would become the ‘new’ Town Board and there would be no duplication.

· town boards should be encouraged to be open to the public, as long as the rules for confidentiality are adhered to. Members of each Town Board would need to address this, reports and minutes from the meetings should be made available for the public to access. Workshops had been held in Todmorden to discuss heritage issues and had been very well attended by the public, this kind of event should be encouraged.

The Scrutiny Support Officer orally reported on the contents of an e-mail, as detailed below, which had been received from Professor Bob Deacon, the Chair of the Hebden Bridge Partnership, who asked that it be shared with the Scrutiny Panel. Mr Deacon had advised that he was happy for his personal views to be conveyed to the Panel, however, made it clear that the view had not been endorsed at this stage by the Hebden Bridge Partnership:

‘I think the Partnership’s approach should be one which is broadly supportive of the objectives of creating Town Boards, while not endorsing the proposed execution of the model suggested.  

The Town Boards could potentially give resources to progressing some of our own Action Plan objectives where we have struggled to find capacity. However it is not clear how well resourced Town Boards will be or how they will be serviced.

I suggest we should endorse:

- 
The headline objectives of the proposal, in particular the objectives in bullet points 2-5.

- 
The stated desire of Calderdale to work with local communities to ensure that town centres are economically vibrant

- 
The comment that ‘care will be needed to work with existing stakeholders’ in taking forward the idea

I think we should strongly criticise:

- 
The highly undemocratic proposal that the Board should meet in secret. We suggest that we make it a condition that the Partnership would only collaborate with the proposed Town Board if meetings were open to the public, and would otherwise strongly oppose its introduction. (I think exceptions can be made for commercially sensitive business or personal matters).
I think we should criticise:

- 
The fact that this Cabinet paper was presented without any consultation with Hebden Bridge Partnership (or indeed with the Town Council). We would expect that before further steps are taken consultation takes places with the HRTC, HBP, HBCA and the HB Business Forum. 
I think we should seek:

- 
Greater clarity on the composition of the Town Boards, and in particular the relationship proposed with existing Town Teams such as HBP.
- 
Greater clarity on the actual powers the Town Boards would have (if any) to take decisions.

- 
Greater clarity on the resources available to each Town Board and the servicing arrangements.

Additionally I am unhappy with the two tier status of board members: councillors and others’.
Councillor Sweeney, Cabinet Member for Communities attended the meeting and addressed the Panel.

Councillor Lynn Cabinet Member for Skills and the Environment attended the meeting and addressed the Panel.

IT WAS AGREED that in accordance with the provisions of paragraphs 21(f) of the Overview and Scrutiny Procedure Rules the decision taken at Cabinet on 16th November 2015 in relation to Minute Number 64/B49 be released for implementation.
Councillor Press asked that it be recorded that she abstained from voting.
(Councillor Press declared an interest in the above item as she was a Member of the Todmorden Development Board.)
